NEW MEXICO SCHOOL FOR THE BLIND & VISUALLY IMPAIRED
BOARD OF REGENTS REGULAR MEETING

JANUARY 11, 2007
ALAMOGORDO, NM
I.
Call to Order, 9:00 a.m., Thursday, January 11, 2007
The regularly scheduled meeting was called to order by President David Baland at 9:00 a.m., Thursday, January 11, 2007.  Board members present were: David Baland, Alicia McAninch, Christine Hall, Caroline Rounds, and James Miyagishima. Staff members participating were: Superintendent Dianna Jennings; Retha Coburn, Director of Business & Finance; Linda Lyle, Director of Early Childhood Programs; Justin Burks, Director of Facilities and Operations; Carolyn Vick, Director of Student Services, and Veronica Hernandez, Director of Human Resources.  John Williams, Executive Assistant, was recorder.

II.
Pledge of Allegiance
James Miyagishima led the audience in the pledge of allegiance to the Flag of the United States of America.

III.
Introduction of Guests

There were no guests present.
IV.
Announcements – Comments

Alicia McAninch wished everyone good morning and a Happy New Year.  She stated that in December she was able to attend several functions on campus.  They were all really great, and the Christmas program was wonderful.
Caroline Rounds announced her recent marriage and informed everyone that her last name has changed to Benavidez.  (The remainder of these minutes will reflect her name change).  She wished everyone a good morning and stated that it is always nice to be on the campus conducting business for the good of the school.  

David Baland wished everyone good morning.  He stated that he recently went on vacation to Europe so was not able to attend recent school functions or conduct school business.    

Christine Hall wished everyone a Happy New Year.  She stated that with the Christmas holidays she also has not had the opportunity to conduct school business, but is happy to be back to work.  She stated that Caroline Benavidez and herself will be staying on the main campus following this meeting, and into Friday, to observe Braille classes for the primary and secondary students.  She stated that she is very excited about visiting the classrooms.  She stated that she has read the reports prepared by Superintendent Jennings, regarding Braille, and has found them to be very interesting and informative.
James Miyagishima wished everyone a good morning and Happy New Year.  He stated that he is ready to start the new year, and is looking forward to a much better year.  He stated that he was able to attend the staff Christmas party and complimented Superintendent Jennings and the staff on a very wonderful get together.  
V. Input

A. Public Input.  

There were no guests present for public input.
B. Parent Input.  

There were no parents present for parent input.
VI.
Board Activities

A. Agenda.  

President Baland asked if there were any revisions to, or questions concerning the Board agenda.  There were no revisions.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by David Baland, the Board moved to approve the agenda as presented.  (carried unanimously)


B.
Minutes, Regular Meeting of November 9, 2006.  

President Baland asked if there were any corrections to the presented minutes.  There were no corrections noted.  
UPON A MOTION by Christine Hall, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the minutes of the Regular Meeting of November 9, 2006 as presented.  (carried unanimously)

C.
Minutes, Special Meeting of December 7, 2006.

President Baland asked if there were any corrections to the presented minutes.  There were no corrections noted.

UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to approve the minutes of the Special Meeting of December 7, 2006 as presented.  (carried unanimously)
D.
Superintendent’s Report.  

Superintendent Jennings stated that since the last Board of Regent’s meeting she had the opportunity to present at the Otero County 2007 Capital Outlay Legislative Hearing.  The purpose of presenting at that hearing was to present the school’s efforts to establish a low vision clinic in the State of New Mexico, and to ask for independent support from our legislators, in the amount of $10,000.00.  She stated that this hearing was attended by Representatives and Legislators from throughout New Mexico.  She stated that Representative Dan Foley, from Roswell, was very interested in our efforts to establish a low vision clinic, and encouraged the school to submit a capital outlay request, for the 2007 legislative session, for the vehicle needed to make the low vision clinic mobile.  Representative Foley has recently been involved in obtaining funding for a mobile dental clinic, and mobile mammography clinic which operate out of Roswell.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she has met with our contract lobbyist, Joe Kupfer, regarding this issue, as she wanted to make sure that pursuing funding for a mobile low vision clinic was not counterproductive to our efforts to obtain state funding for the ECP.  Joe Kupfer stated that he feels that we would be safe moving forward with a capital outlay request for the mobile low vision clinic without endangering our efforts to secure funding for the ECP.   Superintendent Jennings stated that we are going to move forward with a capital outlay request for the mobile low vision clinic, for this legislative session.  She stated that she is confident that Representative Gloria Vaughn will take the lead on supporting this request.  President Baland asked how much we will be requesting in funding for the mobile low vision clinic.  Superintendent Jennings stated that we will ask for $200,000 to $250,000, which will cover the cost of manufacturing the mobile low vision clinic, to our specs.  It is important the low vision clinic be mobile so that we can provide services statewide.  President Baland stated, that as the parent of a visually impaired child, he knows the value of early recognition of visual impairment, and would be happy to testify before the legislature, if that is necessary.  Superintendent Jennings stated that Carolyn Delone, Special Projects Coordinator, and Liann Ellis, Print Shop Manager, have developed a very powerful, one page, handout that address the importance of early recognition and intervention.  This one page handout will be used to its fullest potential during the 2007 legislative session.  Superintendent Jennings thanked the Board of Regents for supporting all of the NMSBVI activities.  The students and staff enjoy it when their activities are attended by members of our Board of Regents.  She stated that she is looking forward to Regent Hall and Regent Benavidez visiting the primary and secondary Braille classrooms.  
VII.
Business and Finance.

A. Personnel Report.  

Veronica Hernandez reviewed the revisions to the report since it was provided to the Board.  These revisions include the hiring of two Transportation Providers, the clarification that Penny Harrison has been hired as a limited term math instructor, who will fill that position through the end of the school year.  At that time we will evaluate her and make a determination of continued employment.  Since the report was submitted we have received a resignation from Linda Corporal, a main campus LPN, who is moving to Rio Rancho.  We have begun to recruit for a main campus LPN to fill that spot.  Veronica Hernandez stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions or comments.
B. Monthly Investment Report – October and November 2006.
Retha Coburn presented the Monthly Investment Reports for October and November 2006.  She stated that the market value of the quasi-endowment continues to increase.  She stated that the November 2006 report reflects a $987,000.00 increase for the year.  She stated that we have withdrawn $500,000.00 from the quasi-endowment, that will be reflected in the December 2006 Monthly Investment Report.  She stated that even with the withdrawal, she anticipates a healthy increase to our portfolio.   She stated that all allocations remain within the target ranges as approved by the Board of Regents.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  President Baland asked if there were any questions or comments.  There were no questions or comments.
C. Operating Budget/Expense Report – October and November 2006.
Retha Coburn presented the Operating Budget/Expense Reports for October and November 2006, and reviewed the contents of the November 2006 report, as it has the most current information.  She stated that as of November 2006 we were at 42% of the fiscal year, with our revenues at 42%, which is on target with the approved budget.  She stated that page 32 of the submitted report reflects that we are 31.95% of the approved expenditure levels, which is well within the approved budget.  This shows that our departments are working very diligently to operate within their budgets.  She stated that there are a couple cost centers that are slightly over budget, but as the year progresses their budget will come in line with the approved budget.  Retha Coburn stated that page 39 of the submitted report reflects our capital outlay budget.  The regular capital outlay budget always contains $550,000.00.  As a result of the November 2006 Board of Regent’s meeting, and the capitalization threshold increase, the capital outlay budget has been adjusted to $318,848.66, a decrease of $231,151.34.  She stated that this decrease was moved to the regular operational budget.  She stated that there will also be a change in the December 2006 report.  We have received $289,000.00 capital outlay funding that was appropriated in 2005 and 2006, for the planning of the ECP.  That will be reflected in the December 2006 Operating Budget/Expense Report that will be presented to the Board on the March 2007 agenda.  President Baland asked when the GO Bond, that passed during the last general election, would be issued.  Retha Coburn stated that it would be issued in March 2007.  She stated that we have completed the necessary paperwork so that we are part of the first issue, which should happen in late February to early March 2007.  President Baland asked if we get the funding as soon as the bonds are issued.  Retha Coburn stated that we will not receive it immediately.  The funding received from the GO Bonds are normally on a reimbursement program.  We will have to use our funds then submit for reimbursement.  President Baland asked if there were any questions or comments regarding the submitted report.  Alicia McAninch stated that she noted, while reviewing the budget, that some of the departments have exceeded their budget for supplies.  She expressed concern about this and asked if there are budget adjustments that are planned to ensure that these departments make it through the school year.  Superintendent Jennings stated that it is not unusual for a department, or cost center within a department to exceed their budgeted amount for a particular period during the year.  Expenditures for supplies fluctuate throughout the year, based on the programs/activities that are occurring during a given period.  In most cases, a departments supply budget balances out before the end of the fiscal year.  The budget is constantly monitored, and if it is deemed necessary, funds can be shifted to accommodate possible overages, but this rarely happens as all departments work diligently to remain within their total annual budget.  President Baland asked if the falling gas prices have helped decrease our overall fuel costs.  Justin Burks stated that the decreased cost of fuel has helped, but decreased fuel costs also mean we receive less dividends from gas revenues.  President Baland asked if there were any questions or comments regarding the Operating Budget/Expense Reports for October and November 2006.  There were no other questions or comments. 
D. Balance Sheet – October and November 2006.

Retha Coburn presented the balance sheets for October and November 2006.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions or concerns.
VIII.
Executive Session.
9:21 a.m. to 9:45 a.m., January 11, 2007
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by David Baland, the Board moved to enter into Executive Session at 9:21 a.m., Thursday, January 11, 2007, in accordance with Section 10-15-1 of the New Mexico Open Meetings Act to discuss Limited Personnel Issues, Confidential Student Information, Hiring of New Certified Staff, and Legal Issues.  Participating in the Executive Session will be members of the Board of Regents, Superintendent Jennings, and Veronica Hernandez.  Roll call vote:  Alicia McAninch – aye, Caroline Benavidez – aye, David Baland – aye, Christine Hall – aye, James Miyagishima – aye.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to come out of Executive Session at 9:45 a.m.,  Thursday, January 11, 2007 where the only items discussed were Limited Personnel Issues, Confidential Student Information, Hiring of New Certified Staff, and Legal Issues.  Roll call vote:  Alicia McAninch – aye, Caroline Benavidez – aye, David Baland – aye, Christine Hall – aye, James Miyagishima – aye.
IX. Major Focus – Residential Life.

Carolyn Vick briefed the Board on the main campus Residential Life Program which includes a nurturing home environment, independent living skills, recreational opportunities, extra-curricular activities, and extension of the education program, including reading, Braille instruction, tutoring, and study skills assistance.  The Residential Life Program staff work very closely with our certified teachers to ensure that appropriate education assistance is being provided after the school day.  The Residential Life Program is not only enjoyed by the residential students, of which there are 43 (26 male and 17 female), but we also have students who live locally who remain on the campus after school to participate in the activities/programs that are offered late afternoon and early evening.  The Residential Life Program is staffed by 18 full-time and 4 part-time employees.  The school is currently putting together Residential Life Plans for each of the students.  This plan addresses all areas of the expanded core curriculum and the special needs and areas of concern for each student.  Alicia McAninch stated that it is exciting to see the changes that have occurred in the Residential Life Program.  In the past we had a problem with the transition from the regular school day into the residential day.  The changes that Superintendent Jennings has implemented have resulted in a seamless transition that benefits not only the students but also the staff.  Following her briefing the Board thanked Carolyn Vick for her informative presentation and for the services that are provided by the Residential Life staff.
X. Policies & Procedures.


A.
Annual Review of NMSBVI Policy 010, Open Meetings Resolution.
Superintendent Jennings presented NMSBVI Policy 010 for the Board’s annual review.  She stated that this policy has been reviewed by administration, and no revisions are recommended.  President Baland asked if there were any questions or comments regarding the presented policy.  There were no questions or comments.
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the annual review of NMSBVI Policy 010, Open Meetings Resolution, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

B.
NMSBVI Policy 522.3, Wellness - Staff.

Superintendent Jennings presented NMSBVI Policy 522.3.  She stated that this policy is a part of the school’s overall wellness plan, as required by the New Mexico Public Education Department (PED).  This policy addresses staff wellness and recognizes the need to provide staff with opportunities to improve their health status through activities such as health assessments, health education and health-related fitness activities.  These opportunities encourage school staff to pursue a healthy lifestyle that contributes to their improved health status, improved morale and a greater personal commitment to the school’s overall coordinated school health approach.  Alicia McAninch stated that the wellness policies that are being presented to the Board have been developed by the School Health Advisory Council (SHAC)  She stated that she has worked with the SHAC on this project and has been very impressed with the hard work and dedication that the SHAC put into the school’s wellness program.  She stated that she would like to compliment all of the SHAC members for their dedication and hard work.  President Baland asked if the wellness program is something unique to our school.  Superintendent Jennings stated that this is a statewide initiative, and is in fact being implemented across the nation.   
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Caroline Benavidez, the Board moved to approve NMSBVI Policy 522.3, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

C.
NMSBVI Policy 522.4, Wellness – Physical Education.

Superintendent Jennings presented NMSBVI Policy 522.4.  She stated that this policy is a part of the school’s overall wellness plan, as required by the New Mexico Public Education Department (PED).  This policy requires a planned, sequential, K-12 physical education program that provides the optimal opportunity for all students to learn and develop skills, knowledge, and attitudes necessary to personally decide to participate in lifetime healthful physical activity.  Linda Lyle stated that page 2, requires the school to have a certified K-12 physical education instructor who is responsible for physical education instruction, and grouping of students of similar abilities.  The ECP has kindergarten students, but does not have a physical education instructor or a physical education curriculum.  She asked if this policy would also cover the ECP, or can the ECP be exempted from it.  Superintendent Jennings suggested that we modify this policy so that it addresses the ECP’s student population.  Linda Lyle stated that if we added a section that specifically addresses the ECP, it should take care of the problem.  Superintendent Jennings recommended that we add wording that says “…the physical education instructor/certified motor therapist…”.  That would address both campuses.  Linda Lyle concurred with the Superintendent’s recommendation.  John Williams recommended that the Board approve this policy, with the revision as recommended by Superintendent Jennings. The Board concurred.  
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by David Baland, the Board moved to approve NMSBVI Policy 522.4 with the revision recommended by Superintendent Jennings to clarify a physical education instructor/certified motor therapist. (carried unanimously)

D.
NMSBVI Policy 522.5, Wellness – Healthy and Safe Environment.
Superintendent Jennings presented NMSBVI Policy 522.5.  She stated that this policy is a part of the school’s overall wellness plan, as required by New Mexico Public Education Department (PED).  This policy requires the implementation of safety plans that ensure that our students, teachers, staff, parents, and community members are provided with a healthy and safe campus environment.    
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve NMSBVI Policy 522.5, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

E.
NMSBVI Policy 522.6, Wellness – Health Services.
Superintendent Jennings presented NMSBVI Policy 522.6.  She stated that this policy is a part of the school’s overall wellness plan, as required by New Mexico Public Education Department (PED).  This policy outlines the Health Service’s goal to provide coordinated, accessible health and mental health services for students, families and staff.  Linda Lyle pointed out that this policy requires a Health Services Registered Nurse to administer enteral feedings and other specialized health services.  The ECP does not have a Health Services Registered Nurse to administer these services.  The ECP staff administer the feedings.  Superintendent Jennings recommended the wording for paragraph 6 be revised to read “…will administer or oversee enteral feedings…”.  Linda Lyle concurred with the Superintendent’s recommendation.  The Board also concurred.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by David Baland, the Board moved to approve NMSBVI Policy 522.6, with the revision recommended by Superintendent Jennings to clarify that a Health Services Registered Nurse will administer or oversee enteral feedings and other specialized health services, as ordered by a licensed health care provider.  (carried unanimously)

F.
NMSBVI Policy 522.7, Wellness – Health Education.
Superintendent Jennings presented NMSBVI Policy 522.7.  She stated that this policy is a part of the school’s overall wellness plan, as required by New Mexico Public Education Department (PED).  This policy outlines the implementation requirements for a comprehensive health education curriculum within a coordinated school health approach.  The goal of a comprehensive health education curriculum within a coordinated school health approach is to acquire life skills in order to attain personal, family, community, consumer and environmental health.  
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to approve NMSBVI Policy 522.7, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

G. NMSBVI Policy 522.8, Wellness – Social and Emotional Well Being.

Superintendent Jennings presented NMSBVI Policy 522.8.  She stated that this policy is a part of the school’s overall wellness plan, as required by New Mexico Public Education Department (PED).  This policy outlines the implementation requirements for a plan to provide services to maintain and/or improve student’s mental, emotional, behavioral and social health.

UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Caroline Benavidez, the Board moved to approve NMSBVI Policy 522.8, as presented.  (carried unanimously)
XI.
Other Items

A. Legislative Update.

Joe Kupfer, contract lobbyist, provided the Board of Regents with an overview of his efforts to secure legislative support and funding for NMSBVI during the 2007 legislative session.  He stated that following a briefing provided to the Governor, by Representative Ben Lujan, Speaker of the House, the Governor revised his press conference presentation to include his support of a legislative request for $5 million for the NM School for the Blind & Visually Impaired.  This places us on the Governor’s wish list, which can be very beneficial to our efforts to secure funding for the ECP expansion and other capital projects.  Since then, Representative Ben Lujan has filed a request to the Legislative Finance Committee to add $6 million to statewide capital expenditures.  He stated that this does not mean that there are any guarantees, but it is a positive step, and shows support for our efforts to build an ECP facility that can adequately serve our target student population.  In the mean time, the Chairman of the Legislative Finance Committee, which is the interim committee that meets year round, and is a joint committee of the House Finance and Senate Finance people, has stated that he is very interested in seeing NMSBVI obtain an independent status.  It is his opinion that NMSBVI is not best served under the Higher Education Department.  He also does not feel that we would be best served under the Public Education Department.  He feels, that like other agencies, we need to be independent, and report directly to the Governor’s Office and legislature, without going through a separate administrative body.  We would then have full control over setting our budget, setting our capital outlay requests, etc., without going through another body to get on someone else’s priority list.  We would be developing our own priority list.  Joe Kupfer stated that this is something that the Board of Regent’s needs to discuss, and determine if this is the avenue that they want to take.  If this is something that the Board wants to support, then Joe Kupfer stated that he can begin working in that direction.  Joe Kupfer stated that the Higher Education Department recently placed NMSBVI on their priorities list for this legislative session.  However, within that same request, they are stating that our funding should come from the Public Schools Facilities Authority.  Joe Kupfer stated that he is not comfortable with the funding coming from the Public Schools Facilities Authority.  He stated that that would put us in an awkward position, and would be confusing for everyone.  He stated that the issue of separating NMSBVI from the Higher Education Department may be something worth seriously considering.  This would alleviate some of the pushing and pulling between departments when we are requesting capital funding.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she is totally supportive of NMSBVI trying to get legislative support for becoming an independent body.  Any ranking system that is used by the other departments would not be fair to our school.  Having a direct line to the Governor’s Office would be much more beneficial to us than the multitude of avenues that we now have to explore to get funding.  Joe Kupfer stated that there has been no legislative push to try to get NMSBI moved under the Public Education Department, which is good news.  They have taken the position that they want to know where NMSBVI wants to be, and what we need.  He stated that he does not feel that it would be an impossible task to get NMSBVI moved from under the Higher Education Department.  If the Board decides that they want to move in that direction, then work can be started to get that move accomplished.  Superintendent Jennings briefed the Board on the recommendation to get a Public Schools Facility Authority audit and ranking for securing capital funding.  Caroline Rounds asked if there is a possibility of being placed, with the NM School for the Deaf, in a department that is designed to administer to special schools.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she feels that may be what Representative Ben Lujan is looking at.  Joe Kupfer stated that he would personally caution against such a move.  On the plus side, the NM School for the Deaf has been more successful in securing state capital funding, and perhaps if we were under the same umbrella with them we would have more success.  On the negative side, if we are grouped in that way, someone would want to create an administrative branch to oversee the new grouping.  Then we would end up with another layer that we would have to go through.  President Baland asked Joe Kupfer what he feels is our best avenue to get the funding that we need for the ECP expansion, during this legislative session.  Joe Kupfer stated that there are a number of options available to us, and at this point it is difficult to say which one would be the most successful.  Joe Kupfer will continue to work with legislators to determine the best avenue for us, and will ensure that we move in the direction that appears to be most beneficial to our efforts to secure the full funding for the ECP project.  He stated that it will be critical for us to keep the media involved during this process, and will be critical to get the parents, students, and staff to Santa Fe during this process.  He stated that he feels that we should separately make a pitch to individual legislators to get them to introduce deficit funding for the main campus.  This may result in us getting individual monetary obligations from legislators for capital funding of main campus projects.  The Board of Regents thanked Joe Kupfer for this presentation, and for the work that he has conducted in preparation for, and during this legislative session.  President Baland asked Superintendent Jennings to keep the Board informed of the progress, and to make sure that the Board is aware if there is anything that they can do to assist.
B. ECP Project Update.
Superintendent Jennings provided the Board with an update on the ECP facility project, including fees that have been paid to the architectural firm that continues to develop comprehensive plans for the ECP facility.  She stated that in 2005 we appropriated $189,000.00, and in 2006 we appropriated $100,000.00, for this project.  This funding will be used to pay architect fees for the first initial planning phases.  She stated that out of the 2005 appropriation of $189,000.00, we are required to allocate $1,890.00 towards art in public places.  The architectural firm has billed us for a little over $119,000.00 for services rendered to date.  This leaves approximately $167,000.00 in appropriation funding.   With the addition of the $3 million in GO Bond funds that should be available in March 2007, we should have sufficient funds to cover all architectural fees associated with the ECP expansion.  Superintendent Jennings asked Justin Burks to provide additional information regarding the design process of the ECP facility.  Justin Burks stated that we just received the design and development documents from our architect, Dekker/Perich/Sabatini, and are in the process of reviewing them.  He stated that since Linda Lyle and the Board of Regents are present for this meeting he would like to sit with them, following this meeting, and conduct the document review.  He stated that he continues to be impressed with the professionalism and quality of work that the architect produces.  He stated that he anticipates a few revisions to the design and development documents, but because of the quality of the work produced by Dekker/Perich/Sabatini, he feels that the revisions will be minor.  We appear to be on track and on schedule with the ECP expansion project.  Once the document review is complete, and feedback is provided to the architect, the architect should start the construction documents and drawings.  They have until May 25, 2007 to complete the actual construction documents.  We will then review and approve the documents and put the construction phase of the project out for bid.  We hope to have all bids received, and a contract recommendation ready for the Board by the end of July 2007.  We are going to propose that the actual construction begin in August 2007.  He stated that the total amount of state appropriation that we will receive, during the 2007 legislative session, will not be known until the end of the session.  This keeps us from knowing if we will be able to begin construction on the entire facility, or if we will need to construct it in phases.  This makes the planning process difficult, but not impossible.  The architectural firm is aware of this funding dilemma and is building contingencies into their plans.  Superintendent Jennings stated that the architect firm understood that the State Land Office had already sent out the request for proposals for development of the residential area adjacent to the new ECP site.  It turns out that the State Land Office has not sent out the request for proposals.  This means that we do not know if GSL is going to be the successful bidder for the residential area.  GSL is the corporation that stated that they would donate 0.6 acres to NMSBVI to supplement the 3.4 acres already donated to us by the State Land Office, and will allow us 4.0 acres for the ECP site.  This means that we do not know if we are going to have a total of 4.0 acres to develop on, and the design and development documents have been based on 4.0 acres.  Justin Burks stated that he will be speaking with the State Land Office regarding this issue.  Previous conversations with the State Land Office seem to indicate that a stipulation would be included in the request for proposals that will require the successful bidder to donate the 0.6 acres to NMSBVI.  Superintendent Jennings stated that we will stay on top of this issue and inform the Board when clarification has been provided to us.  President Baland asked if there were any questions or comments.  There were no questions or comments.
C. Superintendent’s Residence Garage.
Justin Burks presented a request for approval to proceed with a sealed bid solicitation, and contract award, on the construction of a garage to the Superintendent’s residence, at a cost not to exceed $111,650.00.  He stated that the Board previously approved this project prior to our submission to the New Mexico Higher Education Department for approval.  The request presented on this agenda includes a 10% bid allowance, which is allowed by New Mexico Higher Education Department, as a contingency to avoid delays cause by bids received over the originally approved amount of $101,500.00.  If the 10% bid allowance is included, we will not have to delay the project by requesting approval for the additional amount.  President Baland asked if there were any questions or comments.  There were no questions or comments.

UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Caroline Benavidez, the Board moved to approve the request to proceed with a sealed bid solicitation, and contract award, on the construction of a garage to the Superintendent’s residence, at a cost not to exceed $111,650.00.  (carried unanimously) 
D. Outreach Model.
Superintendent Jennings stated that she feels it is important that the Board of Regents are aware of, and fully approve of, the service delivery model that NMSBVI Outreach Program is utilizing.  She stated that we definitely want to serve all school districts within the State of New Mexico.  At the present time we have itinerant teachers within our Outreach Department that are trying to serve students that need immersion in Braille, and need Braille instruction 5 days a week.  This is not possible with an itinerant delivery model.  As a result of trying to serve these students, students that could truly benefit from an itinerant model, aren’t benefiting because we are trying to provide direct services to students who need Braille immersion.  She stated that the school is in the process of looking at the Joint Powers Agreements (JPAs) that we currently have with school districts, and at changes that we can make to our service delivery model for next school year.  We want to identify these changes so that we can notify school districts of the changes as soon as possible.  She stated that Linda Lyle has done an exceptional job of going out and talking with the school districts, and letting them know what student’s in their districts are being served, what services those students are receiving, and what students will be coming to their district from our birth to three program.  She also informs them of the level of teacher certification that they will need to have to provide adequate services to their blind and/or visually impaired students.  Linda Lyle is being very proactive in working with the districts in an effort to get them to provide adequate services to their students.  The school district can provide extensive services to their students much easier than an itinerant teacher can.  She is also encouraging school districts to support a Teacher of the Visually Impaired (TVI) within their district.  We continue to work with school districts to determine the best way to serve their students.  She stated that it is not our intention to deny services to any school district.  It is our mission to ensure that students within school districts are receiving the best possible services, and often times these services are best provided by a TVI within the district, not by an itinerant teacher who cannot spend full days, or multiple days with a student.  Linda Lyle stated that she has targeted the northwest area of the state as the place to explore some dramatic changes to services.  She stated that of the 119 students receiving direct services by the Outreach itinerant teachers, 26 of them are from the Four Corners area, and 29 are in Gallup.  She stated that she has 10 people that do Outreach statewide, and most of them are providing services in the northwest corner of the state.  She stated that Farmington Schools has an entire classroom of blind preschoolers, and they are wanting Outreach services for those students.  She stated that NMSBVI has one Outreach itinerant teacher for that area, and her caseload is huge.  Linda Lyle stated that she has already met with the Special Education Directors in that part of the state, and has told them that NMSBVI is in the process of changing its service delivery model, and that it was related specifically to the fact that we are not meeting their student’s needs adequately.  She stated that she is scheduled to meet with them again in January 2007.  Linda Lyle stated that what she would propose to do for them is to tell them that we can no longer provide services to their students in the manner that we have been, as it is not effective, and is not benefiting their students to the fullest degree possible.  She stated that she has asked Superintendent Jennings about the possibility of establishing a time-line with them that would require they have teachers enrolled in the Personnel Preparation Program for TVI, by the summer, and that using a mentorship and a side-by-side service program, we would continue to support their district as they grow their own TVIs.  She stated that we need to begin encouraging school districts to support their students, and break their dependency on our itinerant teachers.  This will increase the quality of services that their blind and visually impaired students are able to receive as their teachers will have more time to spend teaching important skills.  We will make sure that they know that we will continue to support their district, but in a technical assistance role, assessment specific roles, and with a mentorship program.  President Baland asked if we have the money in the budget to provide a teacher for that preschool class in Farmington.  Superintendent Jennings stated that we may be able to look at that for next school year, but we cannot fit it into the budget for this school year.  She stated that her goal is to continue to increase the Outreach Program.  She stated that she believes in the Outreach Program, and believes in the services model that is used.  She stated that she does not feel that it is appropriate for us to hire a teacher for a school district.  It is critical that the teacher in that classroom be an employee of that school district.  That is buy-in from the school district for the betterment of their students.  She stated that the school districts need to realize that a Special Education certified teacher is not adequate to meet the needs of the blind and visually impaired students within their districts.  The school districts need to embrace the fact that it takes a specially qualified teacher to teach Braille and the skills needed by students who are blind and visually impaired.  Discussion continued.  Linda Lyle stated that she presented this information to the Board because she would like to know, from the Board of Regents, if it okay for her to challenge the school districts to step up to the plate and provide adequate services to their students who are blind and visually impaired.  The Board of Regents communicated that they have no problem with Linda Lyle communicating this to the school districts as it will hopefully ensure that their students receive the services that they deserve, and that it will take a team effort between NMSBVI Outreach and the school district, with a much larger role being played by the school district.  Superintendent Jennings stated that one option that they are looking to implement is an increase in direct service fees, from $45.00 to $65.00 per hour.  This may encourage the school districts to adequately utilize their staff, and to train TVI staff within their school districts, instead of relying on NMSBVI to provide all of the services for their students who are blind and visually impaired.  School districts will be able to provide a larger number of hours of instruction/services per student than NMSBVI, if they train and utilize staff within their districts.  Caroline Benavidez stated that the school districts need to take full responsibility for their students.  It is easy for them to continue with our services because that is what has been done in the past.  Linda Lyle stated that budgets for next school year are not set yet, so it is a good time to talk to the school districts about increases in our direct service fee structure.  She stated that she has started reinforcing, to the school districts, that we are happy to provide assistance for their students, as a partner, but the students belong to their school district.  Caroline Benavidez stated that she feels that that fact needs to be strongly voiced during the IEP.  Parents need to understand what services their child is entitled to, then need to be aware of the services their child actually receives.  Once they understand that, they will begin to pressure the school districts to provide the level of services that their child deserves.  Parents play a vital role in the education of their children.  They need to begin putting demands on their school district.  Superintendent Jennings stated that Linda Lyle has done an exceptional job is communicating our partnership role to the school districts, which has made a tremendous difference, but the communication efforts need to continue, and we need to continue pushing for school districts to take on a larger role in the education of their students who are blind and visually impaired.  Linda Lyle stated that she has been in contact with the State Director of Special Education.  She has been asked to work with the licensing unit of the state, to change the requirements for the VI licensure that will require appropriate college level course work to back it up.  The State Director of Special Education has communicated that that makes sense to her, and she has communicated that she will work to have the VI licensure requirements changed to reflect a requirement for college level course work.  Linda Lyle stated that she will keep an eye on this issue in an effort to keep it moving forward.  She stated that the State Director of Special Education has also expressed an interest in ensuring that the STARS program, for statewide student accountability, be revised to include a box for visual impairment and hearing impairment.  These two areas are not currently reflected in the STARS program.  This will allow us, and the state, to better track the number of visually impaired students in the state, and within each school district.  President Baland stated, for the record, that Linda Lyle has the Board’s blessing to continue to work to get each school district to take more responsibility for the education of their students who are blind and visually impaired, and to discourage school districts from relying on our Outreach Program to provide all services for these students.  This move will dramatically increase the level of education services being provided to students who are blind and visually impaired statewide.  NMSBVI will continue to work as a partner with the school districts.
E. Student Braille Program.
Superintendent Jennings stated that this item will appear on all future agendas in an effort to keep the Board informed of the progress of our Student Braille Program.  She explained that she has provided the Board with the memorandum that was sent to all Student Services staff that outlines the recommendations made by Janet Bernhardt to improve our program; the memorandum to the Board of Regents and staff that addresses strategies to improve the Braille program; an email that was put together by Danette Fuller that outlines Braille instruction guidelines for elementary and secondary students; and a table that reflects the current Braille proficiency of our students.  She stated that the table will be updated for every Board meeting and should be an informative tool for the Board.  Superintendent Jennings reviewed the contents of all documents provided to the Board.  Superintendent Jennings provided the Board with an update on the strategy areas for improvement to the Braille program.  Item 1: Restructuring of staff has occurred with the assignment of three Instructional Lead Teachers which has already provided excellent mentoring and daily support of the classroom teachers.  Danette Fuller, as one of the Instructional Lead Teachers has done an exceptional job with implementing changes to our Braille instruction.  Item 2: Hiring of New Staff.  We have hired two new math teachers and they are working in the classrooms.  One of the math teachers has been hired as a full-time 9 month certified employee, and the other has been hired as a temporary employee to finish out the school year.  If this temporary employee is successful during this school year, we may offer her continued employment for next school 
year.  This will be brought to the Board at a later date.   The hiring of the two math teachers has allowed the elementary students to have math outside of their self contained classroom which allows the elementary teachers extra time to work on Braille instruction.  Item 3: Class Schedule Laura Miyoshi has been moved from being math and Braille teacher to full time Braille instructor. We now have two Braille instructors at the secondary level with no more than 3 students per class.   Item 4: Braille Challenge.  All of the students have been enrolled in the National Braille Challenge.  We are still planning to conduct a local Braille Challenge.  As soon as we receive the package for the National Braille Challenge we will review it and use it as the model for developing our local challenge.  Item 5: Reading Program During Residential Day.  Carolyn Vick addressed this item during her Major Focus presentation.  Ron Later, our O&M and Inclusion Coordinator, is also a TVI.  Ron Later has agreed to conduct an evening Braille/reading class.  This will allow more one-on-one instruction and should be very beneficial to the overall Braille Program. Ron Later is researching ideas to make this evening class fun for the students, which should keep them motivated.  The evening class will be offered for the secondary students.  The elementary student’s reading needs will be met during the Residential Life Program in the dorms.  Item 6: Summer Programs.  We will be changing the focus of our summer camps to place much more focus on Braille instruction and proficiency.  Item 7: Student Five-Year Plans.  These are being developed.  Item 8:  Monthly Assessment of Braille Reading Speed and Comprehension.  Danette Fuller is working with the teachers and has developed a schedule for testing of Braille reading speed and comprehension.  Speed will also be tested weekly.  This will allow us to closely track the progress of our students and will immediately point out areas of instruction that may need revision.  The results of these tests will be provided to the Board of Regents during their regular meetings.  We are ensuring that we are not modifying assessments in any way.  Item 9: Pen Pals.  A Pen Pals program has been implemented and students are corresponding in Braille.  It is fun to watch the students catch Braille errors that are made by their Pen Pals.  Item 10: Hadley Braille Class.  Danette Fuller and Dave Nohe are researching the Hadley Braille Class, but need to find a way to encourage students to fit this extra course into their already busy schedule.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she feels that the staff have embraced the recommendations made by Janet Bernhardt and are showing excitement for the changes and the possibilities that it brings to our Braille instruction.  We will continue to move forward, constantly implement new Braille instruction approaches, and strive to provide the highest possible level of Braille instruction to our students.  Danette Fuller provided the Board with an overview of the Braille instruction models that have been implemented for the elementary and secondary students.  Alicia McAninch complimented Danette Fuller and Superintendent Jennings for the quality of the documentation regarding our student’s Braille comprehension, speed, and proficiency.  She stated that this will be a very valuable tool for everyone.  Superintendent Jennings stated that our Braille instruction plan has been sent to James Salas, NM Commission for the Blind for his review and input.  She stated that she feels that his input will be very valuable.  
F.
Children’s Vision Education Act.
Linda Lyle presented a draft of the Children’s Vision Education Act for the Board’s review and endorsement.  This draft was developed by a joint task force and is designed to require all individuals enrolling in a PreK or other early school program, kindergarten, first and third grades to obtain a vision screening; requires follow-up eye exams; provides program funding for children; provides for the adoption of rules; and an effective date.  This will help to ensure that students are visually ready to learn when they enroll in school, and will be valuable in the identification of visual impairments and will assist schools in identifying accommodations and special programs that may be needed by early students.  Linda Lyle stated that it is unfortunate that this act calls for the medical profession to make recommended educational adjustments for a child.  Educational adjustments should be recommended by an educator. She also stated that the act does not contain verbiage that refers a child with a diagnosed visual impairment to NMSBVI.  Linda Lyle stated that she agrees with the content of the act, but would like to see those two problem areas addressed.  Linda Lyle stated that if the Board 
is comfortable with the content of the draft act, she recommends that the Board endorse the act, with reservations regarding the medical profession recommending educational adjustments, and the lack of verbiage that refers a child with a diagnosed visual impairment to NMSBVI.  She stated that, in her opinion, the rest of the draft act is appropriate.

UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to endorse the Children’s Vision Education Act (Draft).  (carried unanimously) 
XII. Information to the Board.

A.
Board Meeting Schedule.  
After discussion, the Board elected to make the following revisions to the 2006-2007 Board Meeting Schedule:
    March 2007 – meet Wednesday, March 7, 2007 at the ECP site, Albuquerque.

    April 2007 – meet Thursday, April 12, 2007 at the main campus, Alamogordo.
B.
Correspondence/Newspaper Articles.

There were no questions or comments.
C.
Activity Fund Checklist.
There were no questions or comments.


General Fund Checklist.


There were no questions or comments.

XIII.
Meeting Adjourned at 11:55 p.m., Thursday, January 11, 2007
(Approved 3/7/07)



(Approved 3/7/07)
​​_______________________

​​​​​            ________________________

David G. Baland,  President


Alicia McAninch, Secretary
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